

A virtual Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday April 9, 2020, at 6pm 

Present were:

Dennis Guilfoyle - Chair
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan - Vice Chair
James A. MacDonald 
Sarah E. MacDonald
Dimitria Sullivan

Meeting brought to order at 6:07pm

Pledge of Allegiance

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle.

Discussion w/ COA Director Re: Senior Services, etc.

April 9, 2020
Good evening Mr. Chairman, Select Board, Mr. Goodwin and Ms. Baker and others.
Thank you for having me with you tonight.  This Covid-19 Era, as I call it, has been a wild and somewhat scary time, for us who worry about our most vulnerable residents.  It’s a time when no one knows what to expect and how to meet the variety of needs that are unique to this difficult time.  For those of you who know me, you know I am pretty pragmatic and not too emotional, but I have to confess I’ve been losing sleep regularly, worrying about our residents, and what this situation will look like a month or months from now.  

Since March 16, 2020, the Council on Aging staff and I remain working primarily from our homes, which was 4 days after we closed the Center to all seniors coming in.  We are taking messages from our Council on Aging phone lines, assisting seniors and their families with many different questions and urgent needs.  

First and foremost, has been the goal of leaving no senior without adequate food or supplies.  Two programs have helped us work toward that goal: the Dedham Food Pantry and HESSCO’s Meals on Wheels Program.  

The Council on Aging usually transports seniors to the Food Pantry during Pantry hours twice a month.  When we had to suspend the transportation program at the COA, we felt responsible to assist these seniors in getting their Food Pantry supplies, so we organized a plan to deliver the groceries to these folks.  Once we thought about the many needy seniors in Town, we decided to make outreach calls to the seniors with whom we were engaged, and those that were identified by HESSCO as being people who could benefit by receiving the Food Pantry deliveries.  WE also reached out to the Housing Authority to be sure they knew we would be a resource for the folks in Senior Housing. Obtaining food has become so difficult for older people who are staying out of the stores, that we felt it vital to assist those with no other means for easily getting groceries.  So, the seniors who went on our transportation for grocery shopping were also included.  

We ended up with a delivery list of 52 households on March 23, our first day of assisting the Pantry, and we delivered to 53 households this week on Wednesday, April 8.  After the first Pantry delivery, a number of those seniors declined the delivery this time, saying they had so much, or family had helped out in the interim, and they couldn’t use another delivery at this time.  But, as you might imagine, we picked up some new folks, about 10 new households for this most recent delivery day.  We expect to continue to assist with Food Pantry deliveries until we can again transport the seniors themselves to go and shop.

I want to be sure to express my appreciation to Lynn Rogal and her staff and the Trustees at the Food Pantry, who tirelessly source and receive the goods from a variety of sources, and then sort and pack all the bags for the curbside loading of our vehicles and all the families and other seniors who come to the Pantry.  This is a resource for any Dedham resident who has a food need.  As someone who has known about the Food Pantry, I am in awe of the operation as I’ve learned more.  
Also, my staff has been terrific, assisting with each set of deliveries and we have gotten help as well from Rob Blaney and Greg Cabral of the Youth Department, Patty Columbo of the Veterans Service Office, and other Town Staff, as well as the Housing Authority and a special thank you to our Dedham Police Department and Fallon Ambulance staff who also helped distribute the food to our Senior Housing residents.  I have to give a shout out to Dedham Pharmacy who supplied all the gloves and masks for the delivery this week.

The Meals on Wheels Program has been a godsend to our seniors, and a relief to me, knowing these folks will be provided for in a basic way.  The program has been able to accommodate an almost 50% increase in clients, with 100 Dedham households receiving Meals on Wheels as of last Friday, and about 70 clients had typically received meals previously.   
As a result of the large increase in recipients, and the loss of some of the volunteer drivers, the Dedham Meals on Wheels program is very short of drivers.  As I’ve received calls from many wonderful Dedham residents willing help these days, I’ve directed them to call HESSCO, our elder services organization, and HESSCO will be able to put them onto a driving route pretty quickly.  The delivery is non-contact, gloves and masks are provided, and each route is approximately 1-2 hours daily, and any volunteers can contribute 2 hours or more a week, and it would be greatly appreciated.  HESSCO’s number is 781-784-4944.

As we move through these weeks of social distancing, I worry about our seniors, so many of whom live alone, and the loneliness and distress they may be experiencing.  The Council on Aging has been making planned, regular phone calls to check in with over 70 households, including all of the 54 households who are on our Food Pantry delivery lists, and others with whom we are checking in for various reasons.  We are calling these most vulnerable seniors, and soon plan to move to include many of our more active seniors, just to check in.  We are also discussing some program options to reach out to a broader segment of our older population.   There are almost 7000 senior citizens in our community, and we continue to try to reach more and more of those in need.  

We have been posting important information on our Facebook page, and are in discussion with Dedham Cable about some programming for seniors.  The Council on Aging is working every day to support our older adults and to try to meet their needs and improve the quality of life for each resident.  
Happy Easter and Passover to you all. Stay well.  
Respectfully submitted,
Sheila Pransky, LICSW,
COA Director

Ms. MacDonald asked Ms. Pransky if she had thought about a way to briefly train and engage volunteers to assist the COA with various tasks. 

Ms. Pransky stated that she and her staff have had Meetings where they have discussed on how to best to utilize the volunteers.

Discussion & Vote w/ Treasurer Collector Re: Delay Due Date & Waive Interest & Penalties for Taxes

Jane Lepardo, Dedham Treasurer/Collector, was virtually present. Ms. Lepardo described what her office is doing to stay functioning for the residents and informed all of the different ways to pay their bills. Ms. Lepardo stated that she has waived the $25 insufficient fund fee for returned checks. 

Mr. MacDonald pointed out that we need to focus on the agenda item at hand.

Mr. Goodwin stated that the agenda item is contained to the Due Date, Waiver Interest and Penalties for Taxes. Mr. Goodwin added that the Board had requested the option under the most recent law that was signed by the Governor, which gives Municipalities the flexibility to delay the payment of certain taxes, without fees or penalties.
 
Ms. Goldberg, Town Counsel, stated that the legislation is not as straight forward as one might hope. Ms. Goldberg added, if this Board is inclined to wave all interest, fees and penalties and to extend the due date for the tax bills to June 1, 2020, they can vote that tonight.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board delay the collection of property taxes until June 1, 2020 and wave all interest and penalties thereunder; Seconded by Dr. Teehan. 

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. Goldberg if this includes sewer and water. 

Ms. Goldberg stated that what the law has written, it appears that the DORs position is that it would only include late fees, penalties and interest that appear on the tax bill, for water and sewer.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he has the official motion and asked Dr. Teehan to withdraw his second to Mr. MacDonald’s original motion. 

Dr. Teehan agreed to pull his Second off the table.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board vote in accordance with Section 10, Chapter 45, of the Acts of 2020 entitled, an Act to address challenges faced by municipalities and State Authorities resulting from the COVID19, to extend the date that real estate and personal property taxes are due to the Town of Dedham to June 1, 2020 and further move that the Board vote in accordance with  Section 11, of Chapter 45, of the Acts of 2020 entitled an Act to address challenges faced by municipalities and State Authorities resulting from  COVID19, to waive the payment of interest and other penalties in the event of a late payment of any Excise, tax, betterment or apportioned or any other charge added to a tax for any payment with a due date after March 10, 2020, provided however that such payment is made no later than June 30, 2020; Seconded by Dr. Teehan. 

On the Vote:  
Ms. MacDonald - yes
Dr. Teehan - yes
Ms. Sullivan - yes
Mr. Guilfoyle, yes
Mr. MacDonald – yes

Discussion w/ Moderator, Town Clerk & Town Counsel Re: Annual Town Election & Annual Town Meeting

Paul Munchbach – Town Clerk and Dan Driscoll - Town Moderator, were virtually present before the Board.

Mr. Munchbach stated that the April 11, 2020 Election has been postponed to a date to be determined. Mr. Munchbach informed all that he will put a postponed sign on every notice and there is a page on the website dedicated to the Clerk’s Office so we can have answers for the residents. Mr. Munchbach added that they have put helpful information on the Dedham Patch’s website and we also have information on the Town’s Facebook page.

Mr. Driscoll stated that the Mass Lottery Association held a Zoom Meeting call and added that it was interesting to see how other Towns are handling this crisis. Mr. Driscoll continued, saying that it falls into 3 categories:

1) Postpone to an unknown date
2) Postpone to a date before June 30, 2020 and then use a consent calendar to whittle down the number of items that would be considered at the bare minimum
3) Postpone to a date after June 30, 2020

Ms. Goldberg stated that there are two different laws we are using to delay the annual Town Meeting and delay the annual Town Election. There are different rules for each choice. Ms. Goldberg informed all that with respect to the Town Meeting in Dedham we have a mailing requirement and a publication requirement and that requires there to be some significant work done in advance to both identify all of the appropriate representative Town Meeting members and then to send out the Warrant book with the recommendation of the Finance Committee.

Ms. Goldberg stated that in order for the Town to hold the Election, we need to make sure that it is essentially from a planning point of view that it is safe for Mr. Munchbach and the Election workers as well as the residents. Ms. Goldberg stated that the last day the Board can decide the date for the Election is 20 days prior to the date that the Board wishes to hold the Election. Under current law the Election must be held by June 30-2020. Ms. Goldberg stated that Town Meeting could occur about a month after that.
Ms. Goldberg summed up, saying that the Town probably needs about 6 weeks. Ms. Goldberg stated that she thinks we are in a holding pattern for a bit.

Dr. Teehan stated that the Board does not have enough information at this point to make a reliable decision on a date for Town Meeting or the Election. Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Munchbach to be prepared for every situation.

Mr. Munchbach informed all that he has already taken the necessary precautions such as making sure there are enough absentee ballots.  

Ms. MacDonald asked Ms. Goldberg if the new guidelines around voting by mail were still applicable.  

Ms. Goldberg informed all that Chapter 45 of the acts of 2020, in addition to allowing Elections to be postponed, stated that voters concerned over the risk of transmission of COVID19 is a disability for the purposes of the absentee ballet law and constitution. Any person afraid of that, can vote by mail.

A discussion regarding State Elections that are still happening took place. 

Mr. Driscoll stated that another idea he got from a fellow moderator, was to hold the event outside while practicing social distancing.

Discussion Re: Community Relief Fund to Assist Residents

Mr. Goodwin stated that the essence of this item is that we recognized that there are a 
Lot of folks in the community who have really been affected, as a result of COVID19 and the economic impact felt by Dedham. Mr. Goodwin added that there are folks out there who are food insecure and housing insecure, and the municipality is not set up to deal with them. 

Ms. MacDonald stated that if we have a goal of being able to support residents in a multitude of ways, there are limits to how many taxes we can forgive. Ms. MacDonald shared her thoughts on philanthropy. Ms. MacDonald added they looked at options for using Community entity to help us organize. Ms. MacDonald continued, saying a few communities have started funds through the United Way. Ms. MacDonald informed all that there are several moving parts to it and we have to think about kind of relief we want to provide. And how to get it in the hands of the people who need it.

Ms. MacDonald suggested that a task force or working group be formed to identify what residents need and how to get it to them.  Ms. MacDonald stated that it’s important to start taking some of these steps soon about what to bring to the Board.
Ms. MacDonald requested that her colleagues support convening a working group to get this off the ground and to come back to this Board quickly with some suggestions re: how to move forward. 

Ms. MacDonald continued, saying that Ms. Sullivan has been working on how to better communicate with the community 

Mr. MacDonald stated that he is happy to see this issue brought forward. 

Discussion & Vote Re: Approval of Drainlayers

Murphy General Contracting	Foxboro
MJM Construction 			West Bridgewater
Pat’s Contracting			Dedham
Susi & DiMascio Co., Inc.		Hyde Park
Atomic Ant Construction, Inc.	Westborough

Dr. Tehan moved approval of all 5 Drainlayer applications; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan.

On the Vote:  

Ms. MacDonald - yes
Dr. Teehan - yes
Ms. Sullivan - yes
Mr. Guilfoyle, yes
Mr. MacDonald – yes

Public Comments or Questions

Mary Gilbert asked if there was any money left in the aid to elderly and disabled fund that is listed on our tax bill.

Mr. Goodwin stated that he received an update, from Jane Lepardo Treasurer/Collector, that there is about $16,000 in that fund. Mr. Goodwin informed all that they would have to put together a committee that was specified by the Warrant Article. Mr. Goodwin added that the $16000 could be dispersed for assistance with tax bills for the elderly and disabled. 

Ms. Gilbert asked if the Town could add to that fund.

Mr. Goodwin answered that he does not believe the Town would have the legal authority to do that.
Ms. Goldberg stated that typically the rule is, when making grants to individuals, Towns are prohibited from doing that. Ms. Goldberg listed and explained some other options. 

Old/New Business*

Ms. MacDonald suggested a few items for future agendas. One being traffic and road safety. Ms. MacDonald added that it would be great to hear some ideas from Mr. Goodwin, Mr. Flanagan and Mr. Mammone re: how we are using the streets.

Ms. MacDonald stated that some residents have asked her about the trash pickup, adding that with residents staying home and eating at home there is considerably more trash.  Ms. MacDonald asked for temporary measures to help ease the burden of trash and recycling.

Mr. Goodwin informed all that the Town has launched a COVID19 specific website listing update and important numbers for help during the Pandemic. 

Ms. Sullivan asked Mr. Goodwin if a COVID19 specific email has been activated.  

Mr. Goodwin answered yes, COVID19@dedham-ma.gov.	

Dr. Teehan moved to adjourn the Meeting; Seconded by Ms. MacDonald.  

On the Vote:  

Ms. MacDonald - yes
Dr. Teehan - yes
Ms. Sullivan - yes
Mr. Guilfoyle, yes
Mr. MacDonald – yes

The next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday April 16, 2020. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on April 9, 2020 which minutes were approved on June 18, 2020.
																					
_________________________		Dennis J. Guilfoyle. – Chairman
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